His Excellency 
Hans Klemm 

U.S. Ambassador to Romania

May 3, 2016
Excellency:

I wish to thank you, and the U.S. Embassy in Bucharest, for the assistance to our endeavors to end the travesty of justice in Romania by failing to fully restitute properties confiscated from religious denominations after 1945. 

I am grateful that since the early 1990’s, the United States Commission on Security and Cooperation in Europe and the U.S. Embassy in Bucharest have monitored the process of returning properties to these religious institutions. The Communist regime in 1948 illegally confiscated 2,140 properties from four denominations in Romania – Roman Catholic, Reformed, Unitarian, and Lutheran.  

Unfortunately, Romania has lagged significantly behind other post-Communist countries in this regard. As the most recent U.S. Country Report on Romania concluded, the actual church property restitution process was adversarial and proceeded at a very slow pace, and the process resulted in endless litigation and procedural delays. In the 26 years since the fall of Communism, these churches have not regained possession of most of their properties. As of April 30, 2016, the churches have regained legal possession of only half and physical possession of only one-third of their properties. 
On the European Union level, a petition on the issue was addressed to the European Parliament in 2015 (enclosure 1), where a related Public Hearing was held last month (enclosure 2). For context, please find my speech at the event enclosed (enclosure 3).
On 23 May 2005, H. Res. 191, unanimously adopted by the United States House of Representatives, identified specific steps the Romanian government needs to take for genuine restitution to occur. Unfortunately, laws adopted by U.S. pressure were either not implemented, or delayed for long periods in Romania. However, Romania is obligated to conform to the international Statutes and the Treaties. 
Surely, the United States of America has the capability to enforce its own treaties. Therefore, I request that the consulting and cooperation mechanism of the Joint Declaration on Strategic Partnership include a provision for the restitution of all minority church property in Romania. 

Further, I respectfully ask you that, in your discussions with the Romanian Government you request that equitable, prompt, and fair restitution be provided to all religious institutions, whose properties were seized by the former Romanian Communist government.
Thank you for any assistance you may provide in this matter.

Truly yours, 
László Tőkés

Member of the European Parliament

Vice-Chair of Subcommittee on Human Rights

